

# March 2015

## **Refugee Documentation Centre**

**Country Information Pack** 

## Pakistan

## Disclaimer

Country Information Packs (CIPs) are prepared by researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Refugee Documentation Centre within time constraints. CIPs contain a selection of representative links to sources under a number of categories for use as Country of Origin Information. Links are correct at the time of publication. Please note that CIPs are not, and do not purport to be, exhaustive with regard to conditions in the countries surveyed or conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to refugee status or protection. The General Human Rights Reports category contains links to information which may be useful for a number of the other categories.

## Contents

1.	Nationality/Citizenship/Residency	3
2.	Maps	3
3.	Local Information/Language/Culture/Customs	3
4.	General Human Rights Reports	3
5.	Conflict/Security	4
(	General	4
E	Balochistan	5
ł	Kashmir	6
ł	Khyber Pakhtunkhwa	6
F	Punhab (includes Lahore)	6
S	Sindh (includes Karachi)	7
F	Federally Administered Tribal Areas (includes Waziristan)	7
6.	Minorities/Ethnic Groups	7
ł	Homosexuals	7
ſ	Minorities/Ethnic Groups	8
7.	Religion/Cults	9
/	Ahmadis	9
(	Christians	9

F	lindus	9
C	General/All others (includes Sunni/Shia)	10
8.	Political	11
9. rele	State Protection (For State Protection of Particular Groups, see the evant section)	12
10.	Government/Civil Society/Legal Systems	12
C	Civil Society	12
Ľ	Development/Economic/Humanitarian	13
C	Governance/Justice	14
11.	Press/Media/Freedom of Expression	14
12.	Women/Children/Family	15
C	Children	
V	Vomen	16
13.	Prison/Detention/Torture/Slavery	17
14.	Crime/Corruption	17
15.	Education	18
16.	Health	19
C	General	19
A	Abortion	20
C	Disability	20
F	HV/AIDS	20
Ν	Nental Health	21
17.	Asylum seekers/IDPs/Internal Flight	21

## List of Documents

## 1. Nationality/Citizenship/Residency

Government of Pakistan (31 July 2004) *The Constitution of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan* http://www.pakistani.org/pakistan/constitution/

Government of Pakistan (13 April 1951) *Pakistan Citizenship Act, 1951* http://www.refworld.org/publisher,NATLEGBOD,,PAK,3ae6b4ffa,0.html

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (7 January 2013) *Pakistan: Certificate of domicile; requirements and procedures to obtain it* <u>http://www.irb-</u> cisr.gc.ca/Eng/ResRec/RirRdi/Pages/index.aspx?doc=454338&pls=1

# 2. Maps

CIA (2002) *Pakistan* http://www.lib.utexas.edu/maps/middle\_east\_and\_asia/pakistan\_pol\_2002.pdf

United Nations (January 2004) *Map of Pakistan* http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/pdfid/460a3b2f2.pdf`

United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs/OCHA (27 February 2015) *Pakistan: KP and FATA - Areas of Displacement, Hosting and Returns* http://www.refworld.org/type,MAP,,PAK,54f6cfa44,0.html

## 3. Local Information/Language/Culture/Customs

BBC News (13 February 2015) *Pakistan profile* <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-12965779</u>

CIA (20 June 2014) The World Factbook, Pakistan https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/pk.html

Ethnologue (2015) *Languages of Pakistan* http://www.ethnologue.com/country/PK/languages

# 4. General Human Rights Reports

Amnesty International (25 February 2015) Amnesty International Report 2014/15, Pakistan

https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/asia-and-the-pacific/pakistan/reportpakistan/

Asian Human Rights Commission (9 December 2013) The State of Human Rights in Pakistan, 2013: Pakistan – Country has Turned into a Killing Field http://www.humanrights.asia/resources/hrreport/2013/AHRC-SPR-005-2013.pdf/view

Freedom House (23 January 2014) Freedom in the World 2014 – Pakistan http://www.ecoi.net/local link/280221/397095 en.html

Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (23 April 2014) State of Human Rights in 2013 http://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/

Human Rights Watch (29 January 2015) World Report 2015: Pakistan http://www.hrw.org/world-report/2015/country-chapters/pakistan

United States Department of State (27 February 2014) Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013 http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper

# 5. Conflict/Security

## General

Centre for Research & Security Studies (February 2015) Al-Qaeda's Islamabad Cell http://crss.pk/reports/research-reports/

Centre for Research & Security Studies (December 2014) The TTP Imbroglio: Staying with AI-Qaeda or Pledging Allegiance to Islamic State of Irag and Sham?

http://crss.pk/reports/research-reports/

Centre for Strategic and International Studies (18 December 2014) The Metrics of Terrorism and Instability in Pakistan http://csis.org/publication/metrics-terrorism-and-instability-pakistan

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (13 January 2015) Pakistan: Situation of retired military officers, including role in society and business interests; specific state protection available to military and ex-military members (2012-December 2014)

http://www.irb.gc.ca/Eng/ResRec/RirRdi/Pages/index.aspx?doc=455673&pls= 1

IRIN News (23 February 2015) India-Pakistan: The new victims of an old border dispute

http://www.irinnews.org/report/101158/india-pakistan-the-new-victims-of-anold-border-dispute

Jamestown Foundation (9 January 2015) *The Pakistani Taliban after the Peshawar School Attack* <u>http://www.jamestown.org/programs/tm/single/?tx\_ttnews%5Btt\_news%5D=4</u>

3379&cHash=289d2906d5ed88fe19da62fe201bb83f#.VQLSDNSvnK4

Pak Institute for Peace Studies (10 March 2015) *Terrorist attacks fell by 8* percent in February 2015: says PIPS monthly security report http://san-pips.com/index.php?action=main&id=press

Pakistan Institute of Legislative Development and Transparency (March 2015) Pakistan-Afghanistan Border Management: A Legal Perspective http://www.pildat.org/index.asp

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (11 January 2015) *Former Pakistani Taliban Militants Join IS, Behead Soldier* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/article/26787802.html</u>

South Asia Terrorism Portal (2 March 2015) *Pakistan Assessment 2015* <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/</u>

United States Department of State (30 April 2014) *Country Reports on Terrorism 2013* http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2013/index.htm

Voice of America (22 January 2015) *Pakistan Adds to Banned Organizations List* 

http://www.voanews.com/content/pakistan-adds-to-banned-organizationslist/2609187.html

# Balochistan

Agence France-Presse (22 February 2015) *Motorbike bomb kills child in southwest Pakistan: officials* <u>http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/motorbike-bomb-kills-child-southwest-pakistan-officials</u>

The Express Tribune (12 March 2015) *Frontier Corps kill 13 insurgents in Dera Bugti* http://tribune.com.pk/story/852103/frontier-corps-kill-7-insurgents-in-quetta/

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (10 February 2015) *15 Militants, One Soldier Killed in Pakistan Battle* http://www.rferl.org/content/militants-soldier-killed-in-pakistanbattle/26840027.html

South Asia Terrorism Portal (19 January 2015) *Balochistan: Persistent Crisis* <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair/Archives/sair13/13\_29.htm</u>

# Kashmir

Agence France-Presse (14 February 2015) Pakistani civilian killed in fresh Kashmir firing

http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/pakistani-civilian-killed-fresh-kashmir-firing

BBC News (1 January 2015) *Kashmir: Five troops killed in India, Pakistan clashes* http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-30647502#

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (5 January 2015) New Pakistan-India Border Clashes Kill Five http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-india-kashmir-clashes/26778343.html

Reuters (27 January 2015) *Climate stresses push Kashmir's poor into militancy, Pakistan experts warn* <u>http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/climate-stresses-push-kashmirs-poor-militancy-pakistan-experts-warn</u>

# Khyber Pakhtunkhwa

South Asia Terrorism Portal (13 March 2015) *Two persons killed and eight others injured in assault on check post in Peshawar* <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/detailed\_news.asp?date1=3/13/2015&id=2#2</u>

South Asia Terrorism Portal (2 March 2015) *Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Assessment – 2015* http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair/Archives/sair13/13\_33.htm#assessment1

South Asia Terrorism Portal (1 March 2015) *Sectarian Violence in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa – 2015* <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/nwfp/datasheet/sectarianviol</u> <u>enceNWFP2015.htm</u>

South Asia Terrorism Portal (1 March 2015) *Terrorism-related Incidents in Peshawar – 2015* 

http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/nwfp/datasheet/peshawar\_in cident.htm

# Punhab (includes Lahore)

Dawn (21 January 2015) *Punjab bans glorification of terrorists* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1158400</u>

The News (11 January 2015) Terrorists wanted to repeat Peshawar tragedy in Lahore

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-13-35186-Terrorists-wanted-torepeat-Peshawar-tragedy-in-Lahore Reuters (17 February 2015) *Taliban suicide attack on Pakistani police headquarters in Lahore kills six* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/02/17/us-pakistan-militant-attacks-idUSKBN0LL0IS20150217</u>

South Asia Terrorism Portal (2 March 2015) *Punjab Assessment – 2015* http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair/Archives/sair13/13\_30.htm

## Sindh (includes Karachi)

Dawn (7 January 2015) 78 children among 2,909 people killed in Karachi in 2014: HRCP http://www.dawn.com/news/1155335/78-children-among-2909-people-killedin-karachi-in-2014-hrcp

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (10 March 2015) *Four Taliban Fighters Killed In Pakistan's Karachi* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/four-taliban-fighters-killed-in-karachi-pakistan/26891239.html</u>

South Asia Terrorism Portal (2 February 2015) *Sindh: Permanent Crisis* <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair/Archives/sair13/13\_31.htm</u>

United States Institute of Peace (26 January 2015) *Conflict Dynamics in Sindh* <u>http://www.usip.org/publications/conflict-dynamics-in-sindh</u>

# Federally Administered Tribal Areas (includes Waziristan)

Agence France-Presse (3 January 2015) 31 militants killed in Pakistan airstrikes: officials http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/31-militants-killed-pakistan-airstrikesofficials

Dawn (15 February 2015) *15 militants killed in Kurram checkpost attack* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1163769/15-militants-killed-in-kurram-checkpost-attack</u>

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (4 February 2015) *Pakistan's Military Says 25 Militants Killed By Air Strikes In Tribal Areas* http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-military-kils-25-militants/26830549.html

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (27 January 2015) *Pakistan Says 76 Militants Killed In New Air Strikes* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-says-76-militants-killed-in-new-air-</u> <u>strikes/26816529.html</u>

## 6. Minorities/Ethnic Groups

## Homosexuals

BBC News (18 August 2014) *Gay Pakistan: Lesbians' lives on the line* <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-28693456#</u>

Erasing 76 Crimes (9 June 2014) *Update: LGBTI Pakistanis mourn 6 serial killer victims* <u>http://76crimes.com/2014/06/05/lgbti-pakistanis-mourn-murder-victims-gain-</u> solidarity/

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (9 January 2015) *Pakistan: Incidents of violence or mistreatment involving sexual minorities in Islamabad, Karachi and Lahore; loss of employment or inability to rent housing due to sexual orientation (2014)* 

http://www.irb.gc.ca/Eng/ResRec/RirRdi/Pages/index.aspx?doc=455672&pls= 1

International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (2014) Violence: Through the Lens of Lesbians, Bisexual Women and Trans People in Asia http://iglhrc.org/content/violence-through-lens-lbt-people-asia

International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (30 May 2014) *State-sponsored Homophobia 2014: Pakistan* <u>http://ilga.org/what-we-do/state-sponsored-homophobia-report/</u>

Kaleidoscope Trust (10 November 2013) Speaking Out: The rights of LGBTI citizens from across the Commonwealth – Pakistan <a href="http://kaleidoscopetrust.com/speaking-out">http://kaleidoscopetrust.com/speaking-out</a>

## **Minorities/Ethnic Groups**

Agence France-Presse (16 February 2015) *Pakistan claims killing of Shiite massacre mastermind* <u>http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/pakistan-claims-killing-shiite-massacre-mastermind</u>

Dawn (23 February 2015) *Identity issue haunts Karachi's Rohingya population* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1165299</u>

Minority Rights Group International (3 July 2014) *State of the World's Minorities and Indigenous Peoples 2014 – Pakistan* <u>http://www.minorityrights.org/12473/state-of-the-worlds-minorities/state-of-the-worlds-minorities-and-indigenous-peoples-2014.html</u>

Minority Rights Group International (undated) *Baluchis* <u>http://www.minorityrights.org/5626/pakistan/baluchis.html</u>

Minority Rights Group International (Undated) *Pathans* <u>http://www.minorityrights.org/5620/pakistan/pathans.html</u>

Minority Rights Group International (Undated) Sindhis and Mohajirs

http://www.minorityrights.org/5619/pakistan/sindhis-and-mohajirs.html

# 7. Religion/Cults

# Ahmadis

The Express Tribune (8 January 2015) *Beleaguered denomination: Ahmadis running from pillar to post to return to their homes* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/818461/beleaguered-denomination-ahmadis-running-from-pillar-to-post-to-return-to-their-homes/</u>

Global Human Rights Defence (18 December 2014) *Prisoners of Faith: The Ahmadis in Pakistan* <u>http://www.ghrd.org/news/article/news/detail/News/prisoners-of-faith-the-ahmadis-in-pakistan/</u>

The News (17 January 2015) *Court sentences Ahmadi worship place attackers to death, life imprisonment* <u>http://www.thenews.com.pk/article-172146-Court-sentences-Ahmadi-worship-place-attackers-to-death,-life-imprisonment</u>

Reuters (27 December 2014) *Man from Ahmadi religious minority killed in Pakistan after Muslim leader calls them "enemy"* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/27/pakistan-ahmadis-idUSL6N0UB09O20141227</u>

# Christians

BBC News (4 February 2015) *Family of Asia Bibi appeal for help over blasphemy charge* <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-31092447#</u>

BBC News (8 November 2014) *Pakistan Christian community living in fear after mob killings* <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-29956115</u>

Open Doors International (7 January 2015) *World Watch List 2015: Pakistan* <u>https://www.worldwatchmonitor.org/2015/01/3588537</u>

World Watch Monitor (21 February 2015) *After 'Charlie': latest incident of Pakistani Christians targeted by Muslim anger* <u>https://www.worldwatchmonitor.org/2015/02/article\_3727361.html/</u>

# Hindus

Dawn (6 March 2015) *In Karachi, a human shield for Hindus celebrating Holi* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1167564</u>

Dawn (26 October 2014) Hindu citizens looking for Jinnah's Pakistan

http://www.dawn.com/news/1140459

Hindu American Foundation (22 May 2014) *Hindus in South Asia* & *The Diaspora: A Survey of Human Rights, 2013* http://hafsite.org/resources/human\_rights\_report

The News (26 January 2015) *In Pakistan, only wedding photos can prove Hindus' marriages* <u>http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-4-298069-In-Pakistan-only-wedding-photos-can-pr</u>

# General/All others (includes Sunni/Shia)

Amnesty International (13 February 2015) *Pakistan: Amnesty condemns attack on Shi'a mosque in Peshawar* <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa33/0002/2015/en/</u>

Asian Legal Resource Centre (23 February 2015) Written statement submitted by the Asian Legal Resource Centre (Pakistan: Government must guarantee fundamental right of freedom of religion to all) http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/alldocs.aspx?doc\_id=24500

The Express Tribune (6 March 2015) 'Last Jew in Pakistan' beaten by mob, arrested http://tribune.com.pk/story/848760/last-jew-in-pakistan-beaten-by-mobarrested/

International Federation for Human Rights (10 March 2015) *Minorities under attack: Faith-based discrimination and violence in Pakistan* <u>https://www.fidh.org/International-Federation-for-Human-</u> <u>Rights/asia/pakistan/minorities-under-attack-faith-based-discrimination-and-violence-in</u>

Global Human Rights Defence (14 January 2015) *Protection of minority children: Forced Marriages in Pakistan* <u>http://www.ghrd.org/news/article/news/detail/News/protection-of-minority-children-forced-marriages-in-pakistan/</u>

Human Rights Watch (10 February 2015) *Dispatches: A Glimmer of Hope for Victims of Pakistan's Blasphemy Law* <u>http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/02/10/dispatches-glimmer-hope-victims-pakistan-s-blasphemy-law</u>

Minority Rights Group International (9 December 2014) Searching for Security: The Rising Marginalization of Religious Communities in Pakistan http://www.minorityrights.org/13004/reports/searching-for-security-risingmarginalization-religious-communities-pakistan.html

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (3 February 2015) *Pakistan Hangs Two For Sectarian Murder* 

http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-hanging--death-penalty-sectarianmurder/26827387.html

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (31 January 2015) *Pakistan's Shi'ites Mourn 61 Killed In Mosque Bombing* http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-mourns-mosque-bombing/26823142.html

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (8 January 2015) *Pakistani Man Abducted, Killed After Blasphemy Acquittal* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-blasphemy-case-murder/26782858.html</u>

United States Department of State (28 July 2014) 2013 Report on International Religious Freedom – Pakistan http://www.refworld.org/docid/53d90733b.html

United States Institute of Peace (5 November 2014) *Pakistan's Resurgent Sectarian War* http://www.usip.org/publications/pakistan-s-resurgent-sectarian-war

# 8. Political

Deutsche Welle (4 February 2015) *Pakistan's Charlie Hebdo reward: No room for secular politics* <u>http://www.dw.de/pakistans-charlie-hebdo-reward-no-room-for-secular-politics/a-18233731</u>

CIA (25 January 2015) *World Leaders, Pakistan* https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/world-leaders-1/PK.html

International Crisis Group (28 October 2014) *Resetting Pakistan's Relations with Afghanistan* <u>http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/regions/asia/south-asia/pakistan.aspx</u>

Pakistan Institute of Legislative Development and Transparency (February 2015) Assessment of the Quality of Democracy in Pakistan http://www.pildat.org/Publications/publication/Publications.asp

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (11 March 2015) *Pakistan Force Raids Party HQ In Karachi* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan/26893095.html</u>

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (29 January 2015) *Pakistani provincial governor resigns, criticizes political system* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistani-provincial-governor-resigns-criticizes-political-system/26819835.html</u>

Reuters (5 March 2015) *Pakistan's ruling party gaining in upper house election* 

http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/05/us-pakistan-electionidUSKBN0M10MD20150305

**9. State Protection** (For State Protection of Particular Groups, see the relevant section)

Amnesty International (11 March 2015) *Thousands at risk of execution after Pakistan's 'shameful retreat to the gallows'* <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/articles/news/2015/03/pakistan-lifts-death-</u> <u>penalty-moratorium/</u>

Amnesty International (16 December 2014) *Pakistan: Sickening Taliban* school attack highlights vulnerability of civilians https://www.amnesty.org/en/articles/news/2014/12/pakistan-sickening-talibanschool-attack-highlights-vulnerability-civilians/

Asian Human Rights Commission (10 December 2014) Pakistan: A Lawless State

http://203.86.237.28/news.php?id=AHRC-STM-209-2014

Daily Times (12 March 2015) *Pakistan imports \$1.65bn security equipment in 2014* 

http://www.dailytimes.com.pk/business/12-Mar-2015/pakistan-imports-1-65bnsecurity-equipment-in-2014

Federal Ministry of the Interior/Austria (October 2014) *Pakistan: Challenges and Perspectives* http://www.ecoi.net/file\_upload/1729\_1413272641\_pakistan.pdf

Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (26 December 2014) *HRCP alarmed at setting up of military courts* http://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/hrcp-alarmed-at-setting-up-of-military-courts/

Human Rights Watch (12 February 2015) *Dispatches: Identifying Pakistan's 'Disappeared'* 

http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/02/12/dispatches-identifying-pakistan-sdisappeared

Jamestown Foundation (6 March 2015) *Following the Peshawar School Attack, Pakistan Moves Against Domestic Terrorism* <u>http://www.jamestown.org/programs/tm/single/?tx\_ttnews%5Btt\_news%5D=4</u> <u>3622&cHash=0eb9e8f54051ddca67cb177a60533082#.VQLU\_NSvnK4</u>

# 10. Government/Civil Society/Legal Systems

**Civil Society** 

Amnesty International (6 March 2015) *Pakistan: Restriction of Baloch activists leaving Pakistan* https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa33/1148/2015/en/

# Dawn (3 February 2015) *Three peace volunteers killed in Tirah blast* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1161062/three-peace-volunteers-killed-in-tirah-blast</u>

Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (12 February 2015) *HRCP urges action over threats to Thar NGO* http://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/hrcp-urges-action-over-threats-to-thar-ngo/

The International Centre for Not for Profit Law (9 February 2015) NGO Law Monitor: Pakistan http://www.icnl.org/research/monitor/pakistan.html

## Development/Economic/Humanitarian

Dawn (10 November 2014) *Food price volatility, rising undernourishment* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1143217</u>

International Food Policy Research Institute (December 2014) *The official estimates of poverty in Pakistan – What is wrong and why?* http://www.ifpri.org/publication/official-estimates-poverty-pakistan-what-wrongand-why

The Express Tribune (12 March 2015) *Pakistan's economy has improved, says IMF* 

http://tribune.com.pk/story/852032/pakistans-economy-has-improved-saysimf/

The News (30 January 2015) *Pakistan ranks 77th in Global Food Security Index 2014* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-3-298761-Pakistan-ranks-77th-in-Global-Food-Security-Index-2014

The News (22 January 2015) World Bank warns food shortages could raise terrorism in Pakistan

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-3-297333-World-Bank-warns-foodshortages-could-raise-terrorism-in-Pakistan

The News (5 December 2014) *Pakistan making strides in alleviating income poverty* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-3-288177-Pakistan-making-stridesin-alleviating-income-poverty

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (24 January 2015) Pakistani Power Back After Mass Outage

http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-electricity-outage-islamabad-lahorekarachi-quetta/26811551.html Reuters (19 January 2015) *Facing public anger, Pakistan promises to solve fuel crisis soon* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/01/19/pakistan-fuel-idUSL4N0UY3OD20150119</u>

United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (31 January 2015) *Pakistan: Humanitarian Bulletin Issue 32 | December 2014 - January 2015* 

http://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/pakistan-humanitarian-bulletin-issue-32december-2014-january-2015

World Food Programme (December 2014) *Pakistan Food Security Bulletin* <u>http://www.wfp.org/content/pakistan-food-security-bulletins-2014</u>

#### **Governance/Justice**

Dawn (1 March 2015) *Judiciary not accountable to parliament, contends Punjab govt* http://www.dawn.com/news/1166668

The Express Tribune (10 February 2015) *Formed under duress: Military courts challenged in SC* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/835851/formed-under-duress-military-courts-challenged-in-sc/</u>

Human Rights Watch (17 January 2015) Are military courts the best way to fight terror? http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/01/17/are-military-courts-best-way-fight-terror

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (8 February 2015) *Pakistani Military Courts To Start Terrorism Trials* http://www.rferl.org/content/pakistan-terrorism-trials/26836265.html

## 11. Press/Media/Freedom of Expression

Deutsche Welle (27 November 2014) *Pakistani media 'effectively under siege'* <u>http://www.dw.de/pakistani-media-effectively-under-siege/a-18092472</u>

The Express Tribune (12 February 2015) *Pakistan ranked 159 out of 180 in media freedom evaluation* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/837110/pakistan-ranked-159-out-of-180-in-media-freedom-evaluation/</u>

International Federation of Journalists (2 January 2015) Another brutal year for journalists in Pakistan

http://www.ifj.org/nc/news-single-view/backpid/1/article/another-brutal-yearfor-journalists-in-pakistan/ Inter Press Service (25 February 2015) Threats, Deaths, Impunity – No Hope for Free Press in Pakistan

http://www.ipsnews.net/2015/02/threats-deaths-impunity-no-hope-for-free-press-in-pakistan/

Reporters Sans Frontieres (24 December 2014) *Geo TV, target of Pakistan spy agency* http://en.rsf.org/pakistan-geo-tv-target-of-pakistan-spy-24-12-2014,47418.html

Reuters (25 November 2014) *Pakistan center to help traumatized journalists, but stigma attached* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/25/us-pakistan-media-trauma-</u> idUSKCN0J914M20141125

# 12. Women/Children/Family

# Children

The Express Tribune (13 March 2015) *Children in FATA: How to stop the making of child soldiers* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/852469/children-in-fata-how-to-stop-the-making-of-child-soldiers/</u>

The Express Tribune (9 February 2015) *Over 5,700 cases of child sexual abuse reported in Pakistan in last 2 years, NA told* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/835644/over-5700-cases-of-child-sexual-abuse-reported-in-pakistan-in-last-two-years-na-told/</u>

The Express Tribune (8 January 2015) *Pressing concern: Study proves child marriage linked to domestic violence* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/818819/pressing-concern-study-proves-child-marriage-linked-to-domestic-violence/</u>

Inter Press Service (3 January 2015) *Children Starving to Death in Pakistan's Drought-Struck Tharparkar District* <u>http://www.ipsnews.net/2015/01/children-starving-to-death-in-pakistans-</u> <u>drought-struck-tharparkar-</u> <u>district/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=children-</u> starving-to-death-in-pakistans-drought-struck-tharparkar-district

National Public Radio (2 February 2015) *The Theft Of An Infant Son: In Pakistan, A Not-Uncommon Crime* <u>http://www.npr.org/blogs/parallels/2015/02/02/383109172/the-theft-of-an-infant-son-in-pakistan-a-not-uncommon-crime</u>

Reuters (10 March 2015) Second Pakistan province cracks down on child marriage

http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/10/us-pakistan-law-child-marriageidUSKBN0M619F20150310 Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child (January 2015) 2 *Girl Child Domestic Laborers Tortured* http://www.sparcpk.org/News.html#5215-1

United States Department of Labor (7 October 2014) 2013 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor – Pakistan http://www.refworld.org/docid/5448a8510.html

## Women

Asian Human Rights Commission (7 March 2015) *Pakistan: Women's Daydespite enactment of progressive laws there is persistent regression of women's right* http://www.humanrights.asia/news/ahrc-news/AHRC-STM-037-2015

Aurat Foundation (October 2014) *Forced Marriages and Inheritance Deprivation* http://www.af.org.pk/publications.php

BBC News (12 December 2014) *How Pakistan's women are punished for love* <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30400690</u>

The Express Tribune (9 February 2015) *Ministry figures:* 933 *killed 'for honour' in two years* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/835343/ministry-figures-933-killed-for-honour-in-two-years/</u>

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (15 January 2015) *Pakistan: Recourse and resources available to female victims of violence in Islamabad, Karachi and Lahore (2013-December 2014)* 

http://www.irb.gc.ca/Eng/ResRec/RirRdi/Pages/index.aspx?doc=455678&pls= 1

The News (7 March 2015) Pakistan ranked 141 in Women Development Index

http://www.thenews.com.pk/article-177488-Pakistan-ranked-141-in-Women-Development-Index

The News (6 March 2015) *Domestic Violence Bill for ICT still awaits vetting* <u>http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-6-305289-Domestic-Violence-Bill-for-ICT-still-awaits-vetting</u>

The News (2 January 2015) *Pakistan a key player in global women trafficking trade* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-4-293666-Pakistan-a-key-player-inglobal-women-trafficking-trade

Social Institutions and Gender Index (25 November 2014) *Pakistan Country Profile 2014* 

http://www.genderindex.org/country/pakistan

United States Department of State (20 June 2014) 2014 Trafficking in Persons Report – Pakistan http://www.refworld.org/docid/53aab9bc7.html

# 13. Prison/Detention/Torture/Slavery

Amnesty International (13 February 2015) *Pakistan: Two executions for non-terrorism offences a 'disturbing and dangerous' escalation* <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/articles/news/2015/02/pakistan-two-executions-for-non-terrorism-offences-a-disturbing-and-dangerous-escalation/</u>

Amnesty International (19 January 2015) *Pakistan: End wave of executions in wake of Peshawar attack* <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/articles/news/2015/01/pakistan-end-wave-</u> executions-wake-peshawar-attack/

The Economic Times (14 January 2015) *Pakistan's first-ever high security prison ready for inauguration* <u>http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2015-01-</u> 14/news/58066374\_1\_jail-superintendent-new-jail-cctv-cameras

The Express Tribune (7 March 2015) *Govt to completely lift moratorium on death penalty* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/849528/govt-to-completely-lift-moratorium-on-death-penalty/</u>

Hands Off Cain (February 2015) *Pakistan* <u>http://www.handsoffcain.info/bancadati/schedastato.php?idcontinente=23&no</u> <u>me=pakistan</u>

Human Rights Watch (12 March 2015) Pakistan: Take Death Penalty Off the Table

http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/03/12/pakistan-take-death-penalty-table

# 14. Crime/Corruption

Central Asia Online (25 February 2015) Pakistan takes steps against identity theft

http://centralasiaonline.com/en\_GB/articles/caii/features/pakistan/main/2015/0 2/25/feature-01

Dawn (3 December 2014) *Pakistan's ranking in corruption index improves* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1148425</u>

Dawn (29 October 2014) Alcohol consumption in Pakistan: Don't mix sin with crime

http://www.dawn.com/news/1141153

The Express Tribune (2 March 2015) *Performance review: Corruption ebbs in Pakistan, says NAB* 

http://tribune.com.pk/story/846373/performance-review-corruption-ebbs-in-pakistan-says-nab/

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (4 January 2015) *Pakistan: Fraudulent documents, including non-identity documents such as academic qualification documents, travel documents, First Information Requests (FIRs), land ownership titles and newspaper articles, and identity documents including identity cards and birth certificates; methods of obtaining fraudulent documents and assessing the credibility of fraudulent documents(2012-December 2014)* 

http://www.irb.gc.ca/Eng/ResRec/RirRdi/Pages/index.aspx?doc=455679&pls= 1

Pakistan Today (11 February 2015) *Crime flies high as VIP security duties causes' police personnel shortage* <u>http://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2015/02/11/city/crime-flies-high-as-vip-security-duties-causes-police-personnel-shortage-2/</u>

# 15. Education

Alif Ailaan (2014) 25 Million Broken Promises: The Crisis of Pakistan's Out-of-School Children http://www.alifailaan.pk/broken\_promises

Dawn (2 March 2015) *Girls' school damaged in Karachi bomb blast* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1166784/girls-school-damaged-in-karachi-bomb-blast</u>

Dawn (20 February 2015) *Students, teachers train across country to face terrorists' attacks* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1164740/students-teachers-train-across-country-</u> to-face-terrorists-attacks

Dawn (20 February 2015) 33pc children in Balochistan out of school: survey http://www.dawn.com/news/1164734/33pc-children-in-balochistan-out-ofschool-survey

Dawn (16 February 2015) *Major chunk of enrolment fund being spent on schools' security* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1163918/major-chunk-of-enrolment-fund-being-spent-on-schools-security</u>

Inter Press Service (21 January 2015) Fighting Extremism with Schools, Not Guns

http://www.ipsnews.net/2015/01/fighting-extremism-with-schools-notguns/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=fightingextremism-with-schools-not-guns

The Nation (27 January 2015) *Christian boys' school stormed by Charlie Hebdo protestors in Bannu* http://www.protectingeducation.org/news/christian-boys%E2%80%99-school-stormed-charlie-hebdo-protestors-bannu#sthash.YnMjMdc9.dpuf

Reuters (12 January 2015) *Pakistani children anxiously return to school a month after massacre* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/01/12/us-pakistan-school-</u> idUSKBN0KL0C420150112

# 16. Health

## General

Dawn (12 January 2015) *Thar deaths, scary diseases overshadow health legislation in 2014* http://www.dawn.com/news/1156412

The Express Tribune (9 March 2015) *Lack of toilets tied to stunted growth in Pakistan: UNICEF* http://tribune.com.pk/story/850024/lack-of-toilets-tied-to-stunted-growth-in-pakistan-unicef/

IRIN News (4 March 2015) *Pakistani polio campaign under threat* <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report/101194/pakistani-polio-campaign-under-threat</u>

Reuters (3 March 2015) Pakistan arrests parents for refusing children's polio vaccinations

http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/03/us-pakistan-polioidUSKBN0LZ0QK20150303

Reuters (2 March 2015) *Pakistan wastes* \$3.7 *million worth of donated vaccine, official says* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/02/pakistan-vaccine-idUSL4N0W42YP20150302</u>

Reuters (5 December 2014) *Pakistani blood transfusions spreading hepatitis, HIV: official* <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/05/us-pakistan-health-blood-</u> <u>idUSKCN0JJ19X20141205</u>

World Bank (1 January 2015) *Evidence from Pakistan: child nutritional outcomes and community-based health service provision* <u>http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2015/01/23180422/evidence-pakistan-child-nutritional-outcomes-community-based-health-service-provision</u> World Health Organisation (19 February 2015) *Immunization leaders call for increased political support for immunization in Pakistan* <u>http://www.emro.who.int/pak/pakistan-news/political-support-for-immunization.html</u>

## Abortion

Dawn (29 January 2015) Annual abortion rate in Pakistan doubled in 10 years <a href="http://www.dawn.com/news/1160125">http://www.dawn.com/news/1160125</a>

The Express Tribune (29 January 2015) Unhealthy mothers: Poor health services increasing induced abortion cases http://tribune.com.pk/story/829262/unhealthy-mothers-poor-health-servicesincreasing-induced-abortion-cases/

Zeba Sathar, Susheela Singh, Gul Rashida, Zakir Shah, & Rehan Niazi (February 2015) *Induced Abortions and Unintended Pregnancies in Pakistan* <u>http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2014.00004.x/epdf</u>

## Disability

Dawn (9 December 2014) *Disability: Breaking the cycle of dependency* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1148642</u>

The Express Tribune (6 February 2015) *For inclusive growth: Pakistan's first ever disability survey launched* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/834181/for-inclusive-growth-pakistans-first-ever-disability-survey-launched/</u>

The News (16 January 2014) *No law in place to address issues of disabled persons* <u>http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-2-296367-No-law-in-place-to-</u> address-issues-of-disabled-persons

## HIV/AIDS

The News (5 December 2014) *100,000 HIV-positive people in Pakistan, seminar told* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-4-288214-100000-HIV-positivepeople-in-Pakistan-seminar-told

The News (2 December 2014) *HIV/AIDS emerging threat for population in Pakistan* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-6-287662-HIVAIDS-emergingthreat-for-population-in-Pakistan

United Nations Development Programme (15 December 2014) Scan of Law and Policies Affecting Human Rights, Discrimination and Access to HIV and Health Services by Key Populations in Pakistan http://www.asia-pacific.undp.org/content/rbap/en/home/library/hiv\_aids/scanof-law-and-policies-affecting-human-rights--discrimination-.html

# **Mental Health**

Dawn (16 February 2015) Analysis: Suicide trend in Thar's poverty-hit people takes an alarming turn <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1163808/analysis-suicide-trend-in-thars-poverty-</u> hit-people-takes-an-alarming-turn

The Express Tribune (9 March 2015) *The struggle for rehabilitation* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/850030/the-struggle-for-rehabilitation/</u>

The News (25 February 2015) *Mental health impact of APS attack begins to surface* 

http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-6-303716-Mental-health-impact-of-APS-attack-begins-to-surface

# 17. Asylum seekers/IDPs/Internal Flight

Dawn (9 March 2015) *Registration of IDPs begins for their return home* <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1168359/registration-of-idps-begins-for-their-return-home</u>

Dawn (30 December 2014) Not every Afghan living in Pakistan is a refugee, says UNHCR <u>http://www.dawn.com/news/1153911/not-every-afghan-living-in-pakistan-is-a-</u>refugee-says-unhcr

The Express Tribune (30 November 2014) *IDPs: No place to call home* <u>http://tribune.com.pk/story/797501/idps-no-place-to-call-home/</u>

Human Rights Watch (22 February 2015) Pakistan: Stop Forced Returns of Afghans

http://www.hrw.org/news/2015/02/21/pakistan-stop-forced-returns-afghans

International Organization for Migration (6 February 2015) Sharp Increase in Afghans Returning from Pakistan Raises Concerns <u>http://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/sharp-increase-afghans-returning-pakistan-raises-concerns</u>

Inter Press Service (10 March 2015) *First the Taliban, then the Army, now Hunger: The Woes of Pakistan's Displaced* <u>http://www.ipsnews.net/2015/03/first-the-taliban-then-the-army-now-hunger-the-woes-of-pakistans-displaced/</u>

New York Times (23 February 2015) *Refugees Are Pushed to Exits in Pakistan* 

http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/24/world/asia/refugees-are-pushed-to-exitsin-pakistan.html

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (4 March 2015) *Afghan Refugees Flock Home Amid Claims Of Intimidation, Harassment* <u>http://www.rferl.org/content/afghanistan-pakistan-refugees-</u> <u>intimidation/26881851.html</u>